

INSTRUMENTAL
 MUSIC INFO 2014
Welcome to the Instrumental Music Program!
This information package is provided to assist you 
with making an informed decision when choosing which instrument to play starting in September 2013.

Our Instrumental Music program will help students to:
1) play a musical instrument
2) think creatively, critically, and constructively
3) organize and manage time effectively
4) work alone, but also to work with others in groups
5) develop self-discipline
6) connect with and express emotions in appropriate ways
7) develop good presentation skills
8) develop better hand-eye coordination
9) improve memory skills and recall of details
10) develop aural sensitivity
11) connect with others through musical expression
12) heighten their self-esteem through performances
13) contribute to their community in a positive manner
14) develop a better understanding of music...and all the arts 
15) develop a better understanding of musical genres
16) become more educated consumers of the music industry.

Orthodontics & Other issues:

1. If orthodontic work is in the picture for you, then please     consult your orthodontist BEFORE you make your instrument selections!  This will save much time and confusion later on
2. Do not think of an instrument along “male” or “female” lines!
All instruments are open to all students, male or female!
Some of the world’s top flautists are men, and some of the
best percussionists are women! Choose the instrument you LIKE!
3. Do not think about choosing a particular instrument because “my mother always wanted to play the...” or “my cousin plays the...” or “we have my uncle’s...in the cupboard”! Choose the instrument YOU like: YOU will be the one having to do the practicing...not your mother or your cousin or your uncle.
4. Do not rent or purchase an instrument until your choice has been confirmed by the music teacher! Those students who are new to the GMS instrumental music program will have the opportunity to try out various instruments. The“honk & blow” is an event where students will be evaluated to ensure their chances of success on their chosen instrument. During the “honk & blow”, students will indicate their top three choices on a form. Once each student has tried every instrument, a score from one to three will be given (three being the strongest). Once the music teacher has processed the results, the sheets will be returned to each student.
5. In order to balance the class, (eg. ensure that we do not have too many of one particular instrument that may be louder than other instruments) the final selection will be made by the music teacher. Mr. Donkor will do his best to accommodate every student choice.Those students who have access to their own instrument at home through a friend or family member will be given a strong consideration. Should they decide to play a family owned instrument, it is strongly recommended that you take it in to be serviced immediately to avoid any unforseen issues. Make sure you carry insurance on the instrument to cover breakage, lost, or theft. Also, be SURE that this is the instrument you REALLY want to play! Don’t choose a particular instrument just because you happen to have one kicking around!!!

Bands and Ensembles:
At the grade 6 level there is no formal band, however, our hope is that as many of our grade 6’s will perform as a band at our Spring concert in May as possible. There will be many other opportunities in the coming years to participate in other bands and small ensembles at GMS which include the grade 7/8 combined band and jazz band.

Financial costs:
METHOD BOOKS: A book will be provided for your child during class time at no cost, however, they will not be permitted to write in it.  They may sign out a method book for practice at the end of each day and return it first thing in the morning so other students can use it during their instructional time.

If you prefer to have your own personal copy to keep, and in which you can make notations, You will be able to either order directly from my website link “mrdonkor.weebly.com” or It can purchased from a variety or music stores in Ottawa.
Most of our GMS students currently rent instruments from private companies, or own their own instruments.  This is the most efficient and convenient means of acquiring an instrument, as it enables you to have the instrument for your personal practice whenever or wherever you wish to practice.  
The OCDSB provides a “class set” of instruments, shared with other students, but with a mouthpiece designated for each student.  We anticipate that about 2 - 3 students will share an instrument, but each will have their own mouthpiece.  Students will sign for this equipment in February and will return them in good condition in Jun 2014.  GMS “class set” instrument will remain in the classroom at all times, except when signed out through Mr. Donkor at the end of the school day.  The instrument will have to be returned the very next morning to Mr. Donkor at entry time (7:55am), so that it can be available for use by other students during that instructional day.
Please indicate your method of obtaining an instrument on the registration sheet.
Gr. 6 students are required to have an instrument to play in class by February 9th, 2015. 
There are several possible sources of instruments:
1. Rental from companies:
If you choose to rent, most students rent from a professional company. This is usually the “safest” option, until you are sure that you are liking your music, and wish to purchase. Many companies offer good “rent-to-buy” plans. In the past, we have received good service from Long & Mcquade (Kanata), St. John’s Music, Steve’s Music, Mike’s Music, & Musicare, Steve’s, and. Prices vary from $75 to $300 per year (you can also arrange to pay monthly - generally $14 - $45/month).  I would highly suggest the “economy rental” option which tends to be much cheaper than renting a brand new instrument.
Please Note: Grade 6 students will rent from February 2015 until June 2015. Grade 7 & 8 students will rent for the term. If you are deciding to play in the school band, rent for the entire year.
2. Purchase:
[bookmark: _GoBack]This is sometimes a good option, especially if you are the kind of student who tends to “stick with” new activities. You can purchase new, but an even better option is to purchase a used instrument. We recommend that you purchase from a reputable local company, who will provide follow-up service! Again, Long & Mcquade (Kanata), St-John’s Music, Steve’s Music, Mike’s Music and Musicare, have good track records with us. If purchasing a used instrument from a private source, do not hesitate to have it evaluated at one of the companies above, first! If the owner refuses you that option, then don’t buy the instrument! You don’t want to get stuck with a lemon.


We have had many repair issues with students who have purchased instruments via the internet therefore we strongly suggest that you DO NOT PURCHASE AN INSTRUMENT VIA THE INTERNET.

Even professionals can get “burned”, and stuck with inferior or broken instruments! Broken instruments cannot be properly serviced, and students end up missing classes while repairs are sought.
Think about choosing your instrument:
This is a delicate process, and it takes time and thought. The description below will help you make a decision that is right for YOU. The Internet is also a good source of information. Obtain some recordings of performances on “your” instrument: ask yourself “Do I LIKE the sound of that instrument”? We are also currently holding hands-on workshops in music class, featuring all of the Band instruments. Do not hesitate to try them all! Another good source is to attend live performances: a good jazz concert, a professional recital, or the spring concerts of quality local high school Bands. Gather all the information you can!
Possible choices for Grade 6 and Instruments:

Woodwinds: Flute, Clarinet, Alto saxophone, 
		     Tenor saxophone, Oboe 
Brass: Trumpet, French Horn, Trombone, Tuba 
Percussion: Includes: Bass Drum, Snare Drum, Tympani, 		    Orchestra Bells, Xylophone, and small percussion 		    instruments.
Strings: Bass guitar (Acoustic Guitar is not an option for band, however, guitar club will be offered seperately)

Notes on the various instruments offered:

Flute:
The flute is the highest-pitched instrument 
in the Band, and often carries the melody in 
band arrangements. Students who like to sing often like flute. Shy children often like the gentleness and anonymity of playing in a flute section. It has no reed. It plays in treble clef, like your recorder. It is a C (non-transposing) instrument. The flute requires good hand position and finger dexterity.
The fingerings resemble the recorder. It is usually silver-plated. Because there is no resistance to the air being passed across the aperture of the mouthpiece, breath control is often a challenge for beginners. Students with very thick lips may find the flute more difficult to play. We usually have between 10 -12 flutes per grade level. Do not rent or purchase an open-holed flute -they are for high performance or professional players!
Clarinet:
A single-reed woodwind, the clarinet is the most numerous instrument in the band, usually with 10 to 	15 per grade level. It usually plays melody. It is in B-flat, and plays in treble clef. The clarinet is easy, at the beginning, but quickly
develops into the upper register, which requires more practice and support. It requires good hand position and finger dexterity. Very sociable children often like the clarinet. Bass clarinet, which plays in the bass register but using the treble clef, is an option for grade 7 & 8.



Alto Saxophone:
The alto sax has a similar mouthpiece to a clarinet, and is also a single-reed woodwind. It is in E-flat, and plays in the treble clef. The alto sax requires good discipline and control to be played in tune. A good musical ear is very useful on saxophones. Often people will play clarinet first, and then switch to saxophone later on. The alto sax requires good air support, to play in tune, especially in the upper register. The alto sax often doubles the french horn parts. We usually have 6 to 8 per grade level.



Tenor Saxophone:
The tenor sax is the “big brother” of the alto: it plays lower, and is bigger. It is in B-flat, and plays in the treble clef. It uses a single reed. Students with larger hands usually find the  
tenor easier to play. The tenor sax often is paired with the trombones and bass guitar and tubas, to form part of the bass section of the band. We usually allow 5 or 6 tenor saxophones per grade level. The lowest version of the saxophone, the baritone sax, is an option in Grade 8.


Oboe: The oboe is a double-reed woodwind, and can therefore be a bit more challenging to play. It is a superb solo instrument, usually playing 
the melody in band arrangements. It is in concert (C) pitch, and plays in treble clef. Fingerings resemble the recorder. The oboe usually doubles the flutes, especially in early repertoire. it usually is a good instrument for students with previous musical experience. Because of the mouthpiece, we recommend that students take private lessons for at least the first term. There are usually 1 or 2 oboes per grade level.
Bassoon (Gr. 7 & 8 only):
The bassoon is also a double-reed, and is therefore somewhat more challenging to play. It has a unique tone colour, which adds to the richness of the bass section. It is in concert (C) pitch, and uses the bass clef. Because of the mouthpiece, we recommend that students take 	private lessons for at least the first term. It is a very interesting instrument, especially for students with previous musical experience. There is usually 1 bassoon per grade level.

Trumpet:
The highest of the brass instruments , the trumpet is a B-flat instrument, in treble clef. It is the most abundant of the brass instruments, and usually carries the melody within the band. We usually have between 10 and 15 trumpets at each grade level. Like all the brass, it has a cup-shaped mouthpiece, against which one buzzes one’s lips, to produce a vibration. A good musical ear and strong air support is needed. More than one note can be produced for any given fingering, depending on the air pressure used, so a good singer usually does well on trumpet, too. Confident, outgoing students usually like the trumpet.
French Horn:
The alto ‘voice’ of the brass family, the french horn is in F, with its music written in treble clef. It is a superb solo instrument, and is often the star of more advanced ensembles. It has a cup-shaped mouthpiece, against which one buzzes one’s lips, to produce a vibration. A good musical ear and good air support is needed. More than one note can be produced for any given fingering, depending on the air pressure used, so a good singer usually does well on french horn. It is a bit more challenging than some other brass instruments, and therefore is an excellent choice for students with musical experience. We recommend private lessons for the first term. 2 french horns per grade level is ideal.

Trombone:
The trombone is in C, using the bass clef. It is often appealing to active, dynamic students, who enjoy the physical action of the slide. It is often featured in jazz music, and leads the bass section of a band. It has a cup-shaped mouthpiece, against which one buzzes one’s lips, to produce a vibration. A good musical ear and good air support is needed. We usually
have 8 or 9 trombones per grade level. More than one note can be produced for any given fingering, depending on the air pressure used, so good listening skills are required.


Tuba:
The lowest of the brass family, the tuba anchors our bass section. It has a large cup-shaped mouthpiece, against which one buzzes one’s lips, toproduce a vibration. A good musical ear and good air support is needed. More than one note can be produced for any given fingering, depending on the air pressure used. Calm, responsible types tend to favour the tuba, and a sense of humour seems to go with it, too! Because of its size, we usually try to rent a tuba for each student to keep at home, and then they use another tuba for class, which stays at school. This makes transportation a non-issue! We usually have 2 or
3 tuba players per grade level.






Bass Guitar:
This is the only string instrument offered. The bass guitar is in C (concert) pitch, using the bass clef. Each student must have their own instrument
and amplifier. The bass guitar being so different from the other band instruments, the students are strongly encouraged to take some private guitar lessons to get them accustomed to the nuances of the instrument. We only allow 1 or 2 bass guitars at each grade level.  Bass Guitar players are strongly recommended to have an electronic tuner.

Percussion:
We do NOT teach “drummers”: we teach “percussionists”! The distinction is very important: GMS percussionists must play ALL the wide variety of percussion instruments, including orchestra bells, xylophone, timpani, drum kit, etc. Private lessons are strongly recommended, to assist in the mastery of the snare drum rudiments. Percussionists will read music in both the treble and bass clefs. If a student wants to be a percussionist, I will be doing a quick rhythm and coordination assessment to make sure that they are able to keep a beat and multi-task with various rhythms either with their hands or feet. Percussionists do not require full drum kits at home, although most will gradually ‘build’ a set. At the beginning, only a practice pad, metronome, and drum sticks are essential at home. We usually have 4 or 5 percussionists per grade level. The percussionists must be organized, focused in class, and very dependable. They are leaders...from the back row!
NOTE: A practice pad is optional - an old yellow pages phonebook wrapped in duct tape is the perfect practice pad!
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